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PRESENT: George Brehm Chairman, Dr. Thomas Bloom, Aaron Cioppa, Gregory Bernard, Steven Jobe and Mark Friedman.
EXCUSED: Jay Erickson 
ALSO PRESENT: Ronald J. Gainer, PE, Michael Liquori Esq. and Brendon Literati Esq from the Law firm of Hogan Rossi and Liquori  
CONTENTS: 
Chairman Brehm opened the meeting at 7:00p.m. and then led the salute to the flag.
INGERSOL AUTO OF PAWLING                                          Administrative/Time Extension
               55 NYS Route 22
        Pawling, NY 12564
        Grid Number: 134089-7055-00-429965
        
        Chairman Brehm said the Board is in receipt of a letter dated December 16, 2023 from Ingersoll auto of Pawling requesting a one year time extension beginning January 06, 2023 and ending January 06, 2023. 

         Motion by Mr. Erickson to grant a time extension to Ingersoll of Auto beginning January 06, 2023 and ending January 06, 2024.
         Second by Mr. Cioppa.  Chairman Brehm asked for discussion.
         All were in favor and the Motion carried.

       HIGH MEADOWS FARM                                                  Public Hearing/Special Use Permit
       687 Old Quaker Hill Road                                                                       Accessory Apartment 
       Pawling, NY 12564
       Grid Number: 134089-7157-00-417199
       
       Ms. Dawn McKenzie Landscape Architect from the firm of Insite Engineering and Ralph Mackin Architect from the firm of Mackin Architect were present representing High Meadows Farm.
       Chairman Brehm said the property is located at 687-699 Old Quaker Hill Road consisting of 25.8 acres, in the CD-5 Residential Zoning district.  
        Mrs. Daley read the Public Notice and then Chairman Brehm opened the Public Hearing.
	Ms. McKenzie presented illustrated drawing of the Site Plans.  The project plans have been further developed to move forward with required permitting.  Since then, additional improvements are being sought by the landowner.  
The items to the updated site plans are as follows:
· Work on the swimming pool has been advanced under the previously issued building permit.
· Building permits have been issued for the proposed tennis court and the pool house without plumbing (both now under construction) and an environmental permit for erosion control has been issued for disturbance associated with the construction of these features and the associated pool patio.  This work and permitting has been moved forward to meet the applicant’s short term goals to have use of these features as soon as possible.
· Proposed septic system areas have been designed, added to the site plans and are currently under review by Dutchess County Department of Health (DCDBOH) and the New York City Department of Environmental Protection (NYCDEP) for the pool house, and the proposed accessory apartment and to replace the existing septic system for the existing residence to bring it up to date.
· The site plans have been updated to include a perimeter of woodchips and crushed stone path, a packed earth bike path, and a synthetic turf green. Proposed utility connections, stormwater management practices, and associated site grading have been included. 
· 40,445 sq. ft. of wetland/watercourse buffer disturbance is associated with the proposed improvements. A portion of the proposed improvements (40,445 sq. ft.,) are located within the regulated one hundred foot wetland controlled buffer of a Town regulated watercourse. A table providing a breakdown of the disturbance is provided on the drawings site plan. The breakdown of the proposed improvements within the one hundred foot wetland controlled buffers to include an infiltration basin, synthetic turf golf green, a perimeter path, an evergreen grove.   The proposed accessory apartment will utilize the existing first story entrance means of ingress and egress.  The existing wood deck and steps only serve an existing personal office room in the existing barn. There are no proposed connections between the existing office and the proposed accessory apartment.  No new exterior lighting is proposed relative to the accessory apartment.  The applicant received an area variance from the Zoning Board of appeals on November 28, 2023 for the accessory apartment additional 257 square feet totaling the size to 1,450 square feet. 
       Mr. Mackin presented illustrated drawings of the barn and accessory apartment architecture. The exterior of the proposed accessory dwelling shall be consistent with the character of the surrounding properties Mr. Mackin said the barn consist of two levels.  He presented illustrated drawings of the property, main house, barn (outside and interior).  The proposed accessory apartment is under 1200 square feet, which includes two bedrooms, kitchen and sitting room.  The landowner would like to expand the accessory apartment to include a bar area and in the bedroom a freestanding tub.  There is no change to the exterior of the building, other than they are proposing new windows, a dutch door to open up to allow air into the apartment and a new HVAC system.
      Mr. Gainer reviewed is memorandum to move the project along this evening.  The Board has classified the matter as a Type II SEQRA action, concluding the Boards environmental responsibility.  His office has reviewed the SWPP document.  At this time NYCDEP approval of the SWPP remains outstanding.  Further by letter dated December 12, 2022, Mr. Artus has completed his review of the Chapter 111 and Chapter 171 permit applications, and has recommend the Board move these along to approval.  
      Chairman Brehm opened comments by the audience.             
         Mr. Vincent Grosso 14 Tracy Road neighbor spoke.  Mr. Vincent began by explaining his home location to the projects site development.  Over the past few years the natural trees and shrubs have been removed from the buffer areas between his home and the site improvements.  The accessory apartment shall enhance outdoor lighting and increase individual accessing/using the property.  His concerns are simple, by removal of the natural landscape he currently can see directly across to the neighbor’s property. Tonight, is the first time he has heard of the installation for a recreational putting green.  This raises the question, will golfers be using a driver?  And if, so his preference is not to have golf balls being driven onto his property.
       Ms. McKenzie said maybe the prior landowner removed the natural landscape and shrubs.  The new landowner has planted trees and shrubbery along the property boundary line to enhance the buffer zone between the two properties.  
       Mr. Grosso said Quaker Hill property is very sought after.  Individuals who purchase these lots, improve their residences, but, often use them to host corporate parties and events.  A future concern is hosting of events which requires the matter to be brought before the Planning Board.  The landowners on Quaker Hill enjoy their residential homes, and do not feel the area is place to host parties.  He is not saying this is going to happen at High Meadows Farm, nonetheless, he wanted to be clear that sound carries. If this does happens in the future, he will appear before the Board to say we have a problem.  Furthermore, during the evening hours they can see lights across the valley.  Therefore, it is a concern to have increased nightly lighting on the neighboring parcel.  As long as this property does not turn into a larger use consisting of events and parties, it is fine to have neighbors enjoy their property. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]      Mr. Bernard asked what is the change in elevation from the Grosso parcel to High Meadows Farm.
       Mr. Grosso responded that his property is located at a higher elevation from High Meadows Farm.
      There were no further comments from the audience. 

      Motion by Mr. Cioppa to close the verbal portion of the Public Hearing and leave the written comments opened until the February 06, 2023 Planning Board meeting.
      Second by Mr. Bernard.   Chairman Brehm asked for discussion.
All were in favor and the Motion carried.

     Chairman Brehm said the Board can move the project forward by asking Mr. Gainer to prepare a resolution for the Planning Board meeting to be held on February 06, 2023. 

GASLAND PETROLEUM                                                           Updates/Presentation/Site Plan
NYS Route 22
Pawling, NY 12564
Grid Number: 134089-7055-00-486765 

        Mr. Gregory Bernard recused himself from the Gasland Petroleum application.
        Mr. Chris Lapine P.E. from firm of Labella Group was present. 
        Chairman Brehm said this property is located on the east side of NYS Route 22, on a vacant 4.37 ± acres parcel in the Highway Business Zoning district. Gasland Petroleum project entails the development of a gas station/convenient store, 2,340 square foot structure/convenience market, three (3) gas pumps islands (6 fuel pumps) separate ingress/egress drives, and associated stormwater improvements and landscaping.  
      Mr. Lapine presented a brief history of the status of the project.  The applicant received Special Permit and Site Plan approval on July 2020, and has pursued remaining approvals needed since that time to satisfy the Planning Board conditions, including;
· Dutchess County Department of Health for subsurface sewage disposal and water supply.
· New York City Department of Environmental Protection for Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan, and
· New York State Department of Transportation for highway access and utility connection.
On June 25, 2020 the NYSDOT issued conceptual design approval for highway access and expressed satisfaction with the applicant’s drainage evaluation.  Final approval and issuance of the highway work permit is anticipated to occur with receipt of the NYCDEP’s approval of the Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan. 
In August 2020 Gas Land Petroleum Inc., submitted plans to the NYSDOT to obtain a temporary access permit off of NYS Route 22 for purposes of clearing trees and excavating a portion of the site in order to prepare an area to drill the well.  Rock removal during the excavation was to be conducted by hammering. The drilling of the well was required in order to perform both a pump test and sampling of the well for design of the water treatment and distribution system for approval by the DCBOH, which is the remaining condition to be satisfied prior to final site plan approval. The proposed action was approved by the NYCDEP and DCDBOH.
The Gasland Petroleum contractor was issued the temporary permit in October 2020 to initiate the clearing and excavation work.  The contractor proceeded with pneumatic hammering of the work through 2021.  Due to the competency of the rock encountered (as demonstrated by lack of rock removal associated with pneumatic hammering) it was determined in April 2021 that hammering of the rock was no longer viable and blasting would be required.  As a result, Gas Land Petroleum’s contractor sought an amended approval from NYSDOT.
Blasting was approved and concluded in late August 2021 with stone processes during the fall of 2021 and hauled off site.  Gas Land Petroleum has a well driller scheduled for end of January 2023 to drill an onsite well, conduct a pump test, and sample the well for testing in accordance with Subpart 5-1 Public Water system. 
The applicant is currently waiting on the driller to pull a permit from the DCBOH to drill the well on-site.  Drilling is anticipated in January or February 2023.  Following the drilling and testing of the well, our office will design a water treatment system based upon the laboratory analysis of the well water.  
   Chairman Brehm asked if any proposed revisions were made to the Site Plans.  Furthermore, it has been observed that during days were the temperatures were below freezing this past winter, icicles were hanging off the rock wall face.
     Mr. Lapine said no changes have been proposed to the site plan.  He presented an illustrated site plan, which shows the swale above the rock face wall has not been constructed to date, therefore, not allowing stormwater runoff to flow into the proposed stormwater infrastructure basins.   
    Chairman Brehm felt the water was coming from some type of seepage through the rocks.
     Mr. Lapine said he would visit the site to inspect the rock face wall water running down.  This would ultimately verify if any revisions are required to address an unexpected water flow.
    Mr. Erickson asked if part of the lawn area could be turned into wild meadow pollinator’s gardens thus reducing maintenance and add to the overall Route 22 aesthetics corridor.
    Mr. Gainer said the Board is in receipt of his technical memorandum.  The application is complete.  The Board is required to make a 239gml referral to Dutchess County Planning & Developments.  A Public Hearing can be scheduled at the Boards discretion.  It should be recognized that all of the site plans filed illustrate the original condition of the site prior to the construction work performed subsequent to the receipt of the conditional approval granted.  Therefore, much of the existing conditions mapping included in the plan set no longer represent how the site currently appears.  It is suggested that this merely acknowledges in the plans which may ultimately be presented for the Boards final action on the matter. 
As the Board is aware, given the very significant regrading for the property in order r to develop the site, the applicant had originally proposed a two tiered pre cast segmented block retaining wall system for the rear of the site.  At the applicant’s request, the Board allowed the wall system to be eliminated with the expectation that the blasted rock face would present an acceptable appearance for the rear of the site.  With the blasting now completed the Board should now observe the finished rook surface to determine whether it meets their original intent for the facet of the project design. Additional photos would be helpful of the present site and a simulation of the site improvements superimposed be provided for the Board.
      Mr. Erickson asked what type of evergreens and size of trees are to be planted in front the rock face wall.
      Mr. Lapine responded that Colorado spruce evergreen trees, approximately 10 feet tall are proposed. 
      Mr. Erickson suggested a mix of dogwoods, cherry or pear trees and every green trees be included in a revised landscape plan, along with areas of wildflowers. 
      Mr. Lapine said they can update the landscaping plan renderings for the Board review.

        Motion by Mr. Erickson to circulated to the 239 GML referral to Dutchess County Planning and Development.
      Second by Mr. Cioppa.  Chairman Brehm asked for discussion.
      All were in favor and the Motion carried.

       Motion by Mr. Erickson to schedule Gasland Holding LLC., Gasland Petroleum application for a Public Hearing for February 06, 2023.  
      Second by Mr. Cioppa.  Chairman Brehm asked for discussion.
      All were in favor and the Motion carried.

TREMSON WOOD PRODUCTS LLC.                                         Further Discussion/Site Plan
84 Libby Lane
Pawling, NY 12564
Grid Number: 134089-705-00-190695

      Mr. Tyler Tremson was present.
      Chairman Brehm said the property is located at 84 Libby Lane.  
      Mr. Tremson said they are in receipt of Mr. Gainer’s memorandum.  There has been no changes to the Site Plan and their next step is to move forward with scheduling a Public Hearing.
      Mr. Gainer reviewed his memorandum with the Board. The applicant first appeared before the Board last May.  Since that time, a site inspection was performed, a coordinated SEQRA was performed with outside agency, necessary referral letters were issued, and the applicant provided a noise level study providing decibel readings during the operation of their on-site processing equipment (tracked excavator, stump grinder) at the property line.  This study determined that they meet Town performance standards.  Finally, the Dutchess County Department of Planning has responded by letter dated December 13, 2022 advising that the matter was one for local determination.
Therefore, procedurally all that remains at this time involves the scheduling of a Public Hearing on the application, which is mandatory, per §215-47B.  Thereafter, resolutions could be prepared to take action on SEQRA and the Site Plan approval sought by the applicant. In conclusion, it is recommended that the Board schedule a public hearing for an upcoming meeting. 
        Motion by Mr. Cioppa to schedule a Tremson Wood Products LLC., for a Public Hearing on February 06, 2023. 
Second by Mr. Jobe   Chairman Brehm asked for discussion.
All were in favor and the Motion carried.

WEST MOUNTAIN WOODS LLC.                             New Application/8 Lot(s) Subdivision
Dodge Road
Pawling, NY 12564
Grid Number: 134089-6957-00-595634

        Mr. Erickson recused himself from West Mountain LLC. This application this evening.
        Ms. Renee Baumann consultant was present representing West Mountain LLC application.  
        Chairman Brehm said this property is located at 35 Didge Road in an R-3 Residential Zoning district.  The proposed subdivision is for eight (8) lot(s). The residential lots to be developed range from 5.0 acres to 12.6 acres.  Additionally, an open space (conservation) parcel (lot 8) will be created which will encompass 100 ± acres.  
      Ms. Baumann said they received Mr. Gainer’s memorandum.  At this point they plan to respond to submission of a long form Environmental Assessment Form and related comments raised in the Board’s memorandum.  
      Mr. Gainer said the subdivision plans submitted are preliminary in nature. The parcel contains various environmental constraints, including town-regulated steep slopes and wetlands/watercourses.  These are illustrated on sheet 2 of the drawing set.  The mapped stream that traverses the site flows into Swamp River and ultimately Ten-Mile River, and so standard applicable to this resource should likewise be complied with.  The applicant should recognize that as the project design elements are refined through the Board’s review process, further comments will be forthcoming.  The plans provided to date don’t allow for a reasonable evaluation of the subdivision potential impacts.  The intent  for lots greater than fie (5) acres in size, means that no formal Health Department review will be requires and so no house or SSTS locations will be shown on the Final Plat” which will eventually be filed in the Dutchess County’s Clerks Office.  However, the suggested locations for these features should be presented on the plans provided for the Planning Board’s review in order to assure that the configuration of the lots being proposed can support the residential development intended.  This information can later be removed on the final plat to be prepared once the Board is satisfied with the development layout.  Therefore, the plans should be refined to provide information specified in A230-10 & 11 of the subdivision regulations.  This should include house, SSTS and driveway layouts, driveway profile if grades will exceed 10%, setbacks lines, soil information, wetland/watercourse buffers, etc. 
Following a more detailed plan, the Board shall seek to perform a site inspection and to conduct an environmental review.   At this point without detailed information, the Board cannot evaluate what outside agencies could be involved for a Seqra coordinated review. 
      The Board and Mr. Gainer reviewed future referrals, SEQRA, preliminary plat requirements, items required for completeness of application to move this project forward. 
      Chairman Brehm suggested Ms. Bauman review Mr. Gainer memorandum, along with the proposed driveway entrances to develop detail plans. The Board requests the driveway locations be staked out for a future site inspection. 

GLEN ARDEN FARM                                                       New Application/Environmental Permit
33 Glen Arden Road
Pawling, NY 12564
Grid Number: 134089-7156-00-218632

       Motion by Mr. Erickson that the Board waives Chapter 111, Freshwater, Wetlands and Watercourse Protection; Sections as per 111-6 E (4) (c) (2) - 111-6.1, 111-6. A, and 111-6.C, public hearings, referrals to outside agencies and performance bond, and then refers this permit to the Storm Manager Officer.
      Second by Mr. Cioppa.  Chairman Brehm ask for discussion.
       All were in favor and the Motion carried. 

NEW BUSINESS

ASPCA

       i. Chairman Brehm said the ASPCA will be placed on the February 06, 2023     Planning Board agenda to discuss a memorandum sent by Mr. O’Rourke on a Performance Bond and parking waivers. 

 ADJOURNMENT

        Motion by Mr. Erickson and second by Mr. Cioppa to adjourn the meeting at 8:30 p.m.  All were in favor and the Motion carried. 
Respectfully submitted,  
[image: ] 
	 	 	 	 	                  JoAnne Daley  
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	             Recording Secretary
non-approved minutes   
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